COMMUNITY OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

THURSDAY, 2 OCTOBER 2003 AT 10.00 AM

PRESENT:
Councillor E Mallinson (Chairman), Councillors Boaden, Fisher, Hendry, Hodgson, Parsons, Prest (as substitute for Councillor Earp) and K Rutherford.

COS.91/03
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

An apology for absence was submitted on behalf of Councillor Earp.

COS.92/03
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillor E Mallinson declared a personal interest in accordance with the Code of Conduct for Members, in respect of Carlisle Leisure Limited Monitoring Arrangements.  She stated that her interest was in respect of her husband’s role, as a Co-opted City Council Appointee, on the board of Carlisle Leisure Limited.  As the interest was personal, she indicated that she would remain in the meeting and take part in consideration of the item.

Councillor E Mallinson also declared a personal interest in accordance with the Code of Conduct for Members, in respect of any items which might mention Carlisle Housing Association.  She stated that her interest was in respect of her role, as a City Council Appointee, on the board of Carlisle Housing Association.

COS.93/03
MINUTES

The Minutes of the meetings of the Committee on 17 July, 1 August and 26 August 2003 were signed by the Chairman as a correct record of the meetings.  The Minutes of the meeting held on 28 August 2003 were noted.

With reference to COS.88/03 – Theatre Arts Centre Review, the Overview and Scrutiny Manager advised that the Executive on 29 September 2003 had considered the Committee’s Report and, having commended the work undertaken by the Committee and the Lonsdale Trust, had recommended to the City Council that a supplementary estimate of up to 50% of the maximum cost of the next stage of the Feasibility Study.

With reference to Minute COS.89/03, the Overview and Scrutiny Manager advised that it was his intention to circulate background information to Members in advance of the first meeting on the post Foot and Mouth Disease Environmental and Health Matters Subject Review.  In addition to this background information, a one-hour pre-meeting would be held in order to formalise and finalise questions.

COS.94/03
WORK PROGRAMME

The Overview and Scrutiny Manager presented the Overview and Scrutiny Work Programme for this Committee for 2003/04.  There had been slippage on Hostel Accommodation, Monitoring of the Rural Strategy and Licensing Policy items and the reasons for these slippages were provided.

In response to a Member’s questions about Monitoring the Rural Strategy, Mr Mallinson advised that this had originally been scheduled for this meeting but had been deferred until the next meeting of the Committee.

RESOLVED – (1) That the Work Programme be noted.

(2) That the Committee’s concern at the slippage on Monitoring the Rural Strategy be recorded and the Portfolio holder and officer be informed of the Committee’s concerns regarding this matter.

COS.95/03
THE FORWARD PLAN – ITEMS RELEVANT TO COMMUNITY OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

The Overview and Scrutiny Manager presented Report LDS.60/03 highlighting the Forward Plan (1 October 2003 to 31 January 2004) issues which fall within the ambit of this Committee.

The Overview and Scrutiny Manager highlighted improvements which had been made to the Forward Plan, including a new box to identify the responsible or lead Overview and Scrutiny Committee and the date when matters will be considered by that Committee.  

Members referred to KD.084/03 – Licensing Policy, which had been deferred due to the absence Government guidance.  Members were concerned that the City Council may have to proceed with the implementation of a Licensing Policy without having received this Government guidance, and they requested clarification of the contingency plans which have been put in place if the Council does need to implement the Policy without the Guidance.

The Executive Director advised that the Head of Environmental Protection Services was looking at contingency plans and was establishing what other local authorities were doing in respect of Licensing Policies.  He would report progress back to a future meeting of this Committee.

Members sought clarification on their input to consideration of Museum and Arts Service Management Option arrangements and Advice Agencies.  The Executive Director advised that the Executive on 27 October 2003 would be considering these matters but would then refer them on to this Committee for scrutiny.

RESOLVED – (1) That the Report be noted.

(2) That the Executive be informed of the concerns of this Committee that the City Council may have to progress with the Licensing Policy in the absence of Government guidance and that contingency plans would therefore have to be put in place for implementation of the Licensing Policy if Government guidance was not received.

(3) That, in relation to the Museum and Arts Service Management Option arrangements and Advice Agencies, it be noted that these matters would be considered by the Executive on 27 October 2003 and would then be referred to this Committee for consideration on 13 November 2003.

COS.96/03
SHEEPMOUNT PROJECT UPDATE

The Head of Culture, Leisure and Sport submitted Report CLS.55/03 updating Members on the Sheepmount Project which would upgrade the Athletics and Football facilities at The Sheepmount.  Mr Beveridge reported that the project would be funded by grant assistance from the Football Foundation, Sports Lottery Fund and by Carlisle City Council.  The City Council and the Football Foundation’s funding was now in place and the Sports Lottery Fund had written to confirm that their funding would be in the region of the Stage 1 bid, which was approximately £900,000.

Mr Beveridge reported that a tender was due to be sent out to a short list of contractors later this month with a start-on-site date of March 2004.  He circulated plans showing the current layout of the Sheepmount and the proposed new layout including the construction of a new pavilion with changing accommodation, a clubroom, a reception, a new drainage system on the football pitches and a new running track expanded to eight lanes.  The new facility would be of a regional size and could hold national events on the track.  When completed, the project would provide Carlisle with a regional facility offering superb athletics and football facilities.

In giving detailed consideration to the report on the Sheepmount Project, Members expressed concern and sought clarification on the following issues:-

(a) Bridge access to the site – The Report stated that it may be necessary to increase the weight limit for vehicular access to the Sheepmount.  However, Members had been assured at the call-in meeting that there was no longer a requirement to increase the weight limit for vehicular access to the Sheepmount and that work on the bridge would therefore not be required.  Mr Beveridge confirmed that there was no longer a requirement to strengthen the bridge and that the situation had been clarified since the report had been written.

At the call-in meeting, Members had been assured that a letter had been received from the Fire Brigade stating that the bridge strengthening was not required.  Members had been advised that they would receive a copy of this letter but it had never been circulated.  Mr Beveridge undertook to circulate a copy of this letter to Members.

Members also raised a number of concerns about the bridge, particularly in relation to how construction traffic would access the site and the maintenance of a pedestrian access over the bridge given that it was part of the Hadrians Wall Heritage Route which was well used by walkers.

(b) Timetable for the Sheepmount Project – Members commented that there was a lack of a written timetable setting out the key stages of the project.  They were concerned that there may be further slippage in elements of the project and suggested the inclusion of penalty clauses in the contract.

(c) Absence of Information in Report – Members were not satisfied with the contents of the report which had been submitted to them as it did not contain detailed and up-to-date information.  A Member commented that it was exactly the same report which had been submitted to the Executive on 4 August 2003 and that it was difficult for Overview and Scrutiny to have a serious role in scrutinising this project when they were not being given the most up-to-date information.

(d) Official Opening of the Sheepmount - Given the magnitude of this project and its importance for the citizens of Carlisle, it was suggested that any official opening of the improved facilities at the Sheepmount should be very high profile with a top athlete, footballer or celebrity involved and the event linked in with a high profile sports event.

(e) Current users of the Sheepmount – Members were concerned that while improvements were being made at the Sheepmount, there were implications for current users including athletics clubs and football clubs.  They suggested that the City Council and Carlisle Leisure Limited should be making every effort to assist these users to arrange alternative facilities during the project.

(f) Funding - There was concern at proceeding with the project in the absence of funding being in place.  Mr Beveridge advised that the Sports Lottery Fund had indicated that they would provide funding up to the level of the Stage 1 Bid which was £900,000.  He explained that the Sports Lottery Fund’s timetable for distributing grants did not run in parallel with City Council’s timetable on the Sheepmount Project.  The Sports Lottery Fund had indicated that they would be sending a letter of intent to the City Council and Mr Beveridge advised that the project could proceed on the basis of the grant which would be forthcoming

(g) Infrastructure and Road Access – Given the scale of the improved facilities which would be in place at the Sheepmount, Members were concerned that the increase in traffic both of cars and coaches would have an effect on the roads leading to the Sheepmount and there would also be an impact in terms of where these cars and coaches were going to park.  These elements of the project did not seem to have been given sufficient consideration.

(h) Risk Assessment - Members were concerned at the absence of a proper Risk Assessment of the Sheepmount Project and suggested that this should be undertaken as a matter of some urgency.  They further suggested that consideration could be given to employing an agency to undertake a health check on the project and its progress, as had been done in similar publicly funded projects throughout the country.

RESOLVED – (1) That the following be passed to the Executive as the comments, concerns and recommendations of this Committee in relation to the Sheepmount Project:-

(a)  Bridge Access to the Site – The Committee has still not seen the letter from the Fire Brigade confirming that there is not a need to strengthen the bridge for fire access purposes.  There were also concerns about how construction traffic would access the site and, if a temporary Bailey bridge construction was used for site access there may be implications for walkers using the Hadrians Wall Heritage Trail.

(b)  Timetable – There was concern about the slippage to date.  The Committee requests a proper written timetable of events to enable them to effectively monitor progress with the project.

(c)  Health Check – The Committee suggests that the Executive should investigate the potential to employ an agency to undertake a health check of this major project and its progress.

(d)  Official Opening of the Sheepmount – The Committee would support a high profile opening event and suggested that consideration should be given at this stage to the planning of such an event.

(e)  Tenders – The Committee have not had any input or opportunity to scrutinise the tender documentation.  The inclusion of penalty clauses in the contracts should be fully considered.

(f)  Sheepmount Users – The Committee suggests that Culture, Leisure and Sport and Carlisle Leisure Limited should provide assistance to current Sheepmount users to investigate alternative facilities whilst they are displaced from the Sheepmount during work on this project.

(g)  Funding – The Committee suggests that a letter of intent from the Sports Lottery Fund should be obtained before any contract is signed.

(h)  Information – The Committee suggests that adequate public relations should be involved during progress of the Sheepmount Project and that all Members and members of the public should be kept informed of progress throughout the project.

(i)  Risk Assessment – The Committee suggest that an adequate Risk Assessment needs to be undertaken as a matter of urgency.

(j)  Road Access – The Committee suggest that a further investigation needs to be undertaken on road access and management of traffic to and from the site, including access of construction traffic and the meeting of requirements of people with disabilities.

(2)  That a full report be submitted to the January meeting of this Committee outlining progress on each of the issues raised here and updating on progress since tenders had been issued.  The Committee would also like to continue to monitor reports which are submitted to the Executive on the Sheepmount Project.

COS.97/03
PROVISION OF HOME IMPROVEMENT AGENCY SERVICES – CARLISLE AND EDEN

The Head of Environmental Protection Services submitted Report EN.72/03 outlining proposals to integrate the Home Improvement Agencies of Carlisle and Eden, in line with the Local Strategic Plan and supporting People Proposals.

Mr A Dickson, the Assistant Manager, Housing and Health Partnerships, attended the meeting and outlined the background to the proposals to integrate the Home Improvement Agencies of Carlisle and Eden.  The current model is not sustainable due to the annual deficit that is being borne by Hanover and Anchor Housing Associations (HA’s) and the HA’s had indicated that they could no longer continue to fund this deficit.  In addition, the supporting People Funding Regime had laid down a number of criteria that need to be met by Home Improvement Agencies. 

Mr Dickson reported on discussions which had taken place between Council Officers from Carlisle and Eden and Hanover and Anchor Housing Associations to ascertain if either or both would be interested in providing a managing agent facility for the running of the Home Improvement Agency for the next three years.  As a result of discussion, he suggested that the three main options were available for consideration, the status quo not being one of them, as the current situation was unsustainable.  The options were as follows:-

(a) Take the HIA work inhouse, to be dealt with by the Council’s Grants Officers, leaving vulnerable clients to make their own arrangements to process their grant, benefit and other funding applications.

(b) Allow the tendering process to be invoked, if agreement cannot be reached by negotiation with the existing managing agents, with cost and distrust/instability implications.

(c) Negotiate with the existing managing agents to formulate the most efficient, cost-effective way of restructuring the HIA in both Carlisle and Eden.

The indicative costs which had been provided by Hanover Housing Association and Anchor Housing Association, details of which had been circulated to Members.

Mr Dickson then answered various Members’ questions in relation to: the cost implications for the City Council of taking HIA work inhouse, the indicative costings provided by the two Housing Associations, possible secondment arrangements of a City Council Officer to the Home Improvement Agency, and clarification of the implications of a tendering process.

RESOLVED – (1) That the Executive be informed of the following comments/concerns of the Committee on the provision of Home Improvement Agency Services in Carlisle and Eden:-

(a) The Committee supports in principle the provision of Home Improvement Agency Services in Carlisle.

(b) The Committee feel that the indicative costings provided by Anchor and Hanover Housing Associations for the provision of Home Improvement Agency Services were not sufficiently detailed to enable the Committee to make a decision and that a Business Plan would have been preferable.  The Committee did, however, recognise that the figures had been thin due to the fact that they had to meet a tight timescale from the Supporting People Fund.

(c) The Committee is concerned with the risk element, the past history and difficulties in running Home Improvement Agencies, which can be seen from the deficit which had been borne over the past few years by the Housing Associations.

(d) The Executive be thanked for the opportunity for the Committee to look at these options, but that the Committee feel that they do not have enough evidence to select one of the options but would welcome the opportunity to look at the matter again once the Executive have considered it.  The Committee were also concerned that the implications around the tendering option made it difficult to consider it as an option.

(e) That the Committee feel that it is important to maintain the independence of Home Improvement Agency Services in Carlisle.

COS.98/03
DISABLED ACCESS

The Head of Commercial and Technical Services and the Head of Property Services submitted Report CKS.24/03 on the physical work which had been undertaken to achieve compliance with Best Value Performance Indicator BV156.  

Mr Battersby attended the meeting and reported that by the end of this financial year, when all the identified building alterations are complete, 69% of the operational properties would comply with BV156.  Nine are unlikely to comply due to the architecture and/or layout of the property, and the Head of Property Services is currently reviewing their future use.  Currently, the best that could be achieved to 74%. 

Mr Battersby identified the nine buildings, together with the Head of Business Unit or Executive Directors responsible, which may never comply with BV156.  The responsibility to comply with other parts of the Act lies with the Service Manager and each Business Unit Head needed to review how they deliver goods and services from the buildings in order to comply with the Act given that no further physical improvements could be made.

Members stated that if the physical adaptations which could be undertaken to ensure compliance with Disability Discrimination Act legislation and to meet BV156 had come to an end, then Heads of Business Units would need to investigate new and creative solutions to alternative methods of service provision from these buildings.  

A Member referred to a reference in the report to Tullie House and the Guild Hall video displays and enquired as to where the video displays were located.  

Members also suggested that in future reports there should be clarification of the difference between Disability Discrimination Act requirements and BV156 requirements in order that Members can fully understand the requirements in relation to disabled access.

RESOLVED – (1) That the following Officers be invited to future meetings of the Committee to report on the Disability Discrimination Act and Best Value Performance Indicator requirements in relation to each of their buildings and report on how they propose to review service delivery in these buildings to comply with the requirements:

· Executive Director (Jason Gooding)  - Civic Centre

· Head of Culture, Leisure and Sport – Tullie House and Guild Hall

· Head of Economic and Community Development – Old Town Hall, Morton, Currock and Raffles Community Centres, Benefit Advice Centre, Enterprise Centre and Petteril Bank Community Centre and St James Bowling Pavilion (which are currently both under review).

(2) That when the Head of Culture, Leisure and Sport reports on Tullie House and the Guild Hall, he informs Members of where the video displays are located.

COS.99/03
CRIME AND DISORDER PERFORMANCE INDICATORS

With reference to Minute COS.81/03, the Executive Director (Ms Mooney) and Sgt Andy Baines attended the meeting to update Members on performance in relation to Crime and Disorder.

Ms Mooney advised that the Community Safety Officer post and Anti-Social Behaviour post had been advertised and it was anticipated that interviews would be held during the week commencing 10 November 2003.  The Crime and Disorder Partnership had approved a Joint Carlisle and Eden Team and the Carlisle Community Safety Officer post would be upgraded, with the Partnership meeting the increase in funding.

Sgt Baines then circulated details of performance on Crime and Disorder Performance Indicators and the information included within the Crime Bulletin for August.  He also provided an update on action on Best Value Performance Indicators highlighting the areas where performance on individual schemes was not on target but was in some danger or was unlikely to be achieved.  During discussion on these areas where performance was not in line with target, the following issues were highlighted:-

(a) In relation to a number of a specific schemes, it had been difficult to get people to take responsibility for individual schemes.  This may be due to lack of funding or resources but also to the already busy work schedules of a number of people involved.  Sgt Baines advised that capacity problems were being reviewed as part of a review of partnership processes and ways that strategies were managed.  

(b) National Safer Clubbing Guidelines – This was not an action which was being pursued any more as it had been superseded by other activities and could therefore be removed from subsequent reports.

(c) The targets in relation to Anti-Social Behaviour were unlikely to be achieved due to the absence of an Anti-Social Behaviour Co-ordinator.  This post had been advertised and it was hoped that performance would improve in the future.  Members were particularly concerned that the absence of anyone in post had meant that performance targets were unlikely to be achieved although they recognised the work which other Officers had been undertaking to sustain the whole strategy.

RESOLVED – (1) That the Executive be informed of the Committee’s concerns that performance on a number of Crime and Disorder Indicators was not on course with targets.  They recognised that posts had been advertised and hoped that staffing issues would be resolved.

(2) That the Committee places on record its thanks to Sgt Baines for covering a number of areas of work in the absence of other postholders.

(3) That progress with filling the posts be reported to future meetings of the Committee.

(4) That effort be made to ensure that partnerships are taking on board what the City Council is trying to achieve regarding meeting performance targets.

(5) That when a Community Safety Officer is in post, they submit a Report to a future meeting of this Committee, setting out how Section 17 Responsibilities should be treated as a priority.

Councillors Boaden and Hodgson left the meeting at 12.20.  The meeting then adjourned for a comfort break and reconvened at 12.22.

COS.100/03
ATTENDANCE AT THE NATIONAL ASSOCIATION OF COUNCILLORS CONFERENCE

The Chairman submitted a Report on her attendance at the National Association of Councillors Conference on the Arts, Tourism and Leisure held in Stratford-upon-Avon on 5, 6 and 7 September 2003.

The Chairman reported on the presentations which had been given at the meeting and highlighted one by John Cummings MP on “the Evening Economy and the Urban Renaissance” and the ODPM House of Commons Select Committee on the subject.  The Report covered the growing “nightlife” and associated problems that this causes to local authorities.  People are now moving back to live in city centres and there is an increase in the number of night clubs, eating areas and bars, but local authorities have not done much to provide for this growing influx of people and to put new money into these areas.

The Chairman suggested that this Committee could undertake a review of the whole issue of the Evening Economy in Carlisle.  The Overview and Scrutiny Manager advised that the Management Committee would have to consider any requests for additions to the work programme of this Committee.

Other Members commented that in the light of reviews of a possible Theatre/Arts centre and the potential impact on the evening life of the City, this may be worthwhile progressing with Management Committee.

The Chairman then expressed concern at the programming and timetabling of the Conference.  She stated that although some of the time could have been used better and the content over the course of the whole weekend could have been fuller.

RESOLVED – (1) That the Management Committee be asked to consider the addition of a review on the Evening Economy in Carlisle.

(2) That the Executive be made aware of the ODPM House of Commons Select Committee investigation on the Evening Economy and the Urban Renaissance.

(3) That the concerns of the Chairman in relation to the programming and timetabling of the Conference and the lack of content of some aspects be placed on record.

COS.101/03
ECONOMIC AND COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT BUSINESS UNIT PLAN MONITORING REPORT

(a) Economic and Community Development

The Executive Director (Ms M Mooney) presented the Economic and Community Development Business Plan Monitoring Report.  

Ms Mooney outlined the contents of the Monitoring Report highlighting the Unit’s key developments in terms of challenges, progress on Best Value and other reviews, an update on Performance Indicators and details on corporate issues and resources, issues impacting on other Business Units and updates on Forward Plan Key Decisions and the Budget.  The Report followed a standard format which would be adopted by all Business Units in production of their Monitoring Reports.

In relation to Performance Indicators, work was being undertaken in this area to expand the number of Performance Indicators, relevant to the Business Unit, including Regeneration Performance Indicators.

Members commented on the standard format of the Report and suggested that it would be helpful to have a statement at the end of each Section stating whether progress with specific areas was on target or behind target.  Ms Mooney advised that it was anticipated that in the future National and Local Performance Indicators for each Unit would be drawn together in one table and that this information would show progress against targets.  However, she welcomed the suggestion in the meantime that a statement could be included at the end of each paragraph regarding progress against targets.

In response to a Member’s question, Ms Mooney provided an update on progress with the drawing together of a strategy for Post-14 and Higher Education, stating that although the Council does not have a statutory role in this area, there is a clear community leadership role.  

RESOLVED – (1) That the Economic and Community Development Unit Business Plan Monitoring Report be noted.

(2) That future Monitoring Reports include a paragraph at the end of each Section stating how elements have progressed against target and identifying whether they were on target, behind or ahead of target and any actions which needed to be taken.

COS.102/03
SUSPENSION OF COUNCIL PROCEDURE RULE

It was noted that the meeting had been in progress for three hours.  It was moved and seconded and

RESOLVED – That Council Procedure Rule 9 in relation to the duration of meetings be suspended in order that the meeting could continue over the time limit of three hours.

COS.103/03
CULTURE, LEISURE AND SPORT BUSINESS UNIT PLAN MONITORING REPORT

The Head of Culture, Leisure and Sport submitted a Business Unit Plan Monitoring Report for his Unit.

The Report set out the work of the Unit, highlighting key developments, progress on Best Value and other reviews, a update on Performance Indicators, corporate issues and resources, issues impacting on other Business Units, Forward Plan Key Decisions and a Budgetary Update.  In relation to the Forward Plan Key Decisions, a Member requested information on the Sports Feasibility Project Programme for March/April 2004.  Mr Beveridge reported that the Sports Feasibility Project would look into the possibility of relocating the Pools to another location, the viability of an ice rink in the City, and potential public and private partnerships across the City.

In response to question about income levels at Tullie House, Mr Beveridge advised that through the budgetary process he was looking at trying to reprofile income levels and charges.  

RESOLVED – (1) That the Report be noted.

(2) That future Monitoring Reports include a paragraph at the end of each Section stating how elements have progressed against target and identifying whether they were on target, behind or ahead of target and any actions which needed to be taken.

Councillor Parsons left the meeting and returned 10 minutes later.

COS.104/03
PUBLIC AND PRESS

RESOLVED - That in accordance with Section 100A(4) of the Local Government Act 1972, the Public and Press were excluded from the meeting during consideration of the following items of business on the grounds that they involve the likely disclosure of exempt information, as defined in the Paragraph Number (as indicated in brackets against each Minute) of Part 1 of Schedule 12A of the 1972 Local Government Act.  

COS.105/03
CARLISLE LEISURE LIMITED MONITORING ARRANGEMENTS

(Public and Press excluded by virtue of Paragraph 7)

The Head of Culture, Leisure and Sport submitted Report CLS.61/03 providing an outline for the effective monitoring of the Carlisle Leisure Limited contract.  The Executive on 29 September 2003 had considered the Report (Executive Decision Ref EX.236/03) and had forwarded the Report to this Committee to agree Monitoring Report details.

The Contract with Carlisle Leisure Limited is a legally binding document with a 15 year duration which imposes obligations on both the City Council and Carlisle Leisure Limited.  As part of the Contract, the Council have agreed to invest £1.5m into the Leisure buildings over six phases.  Mr Beveridge gave an update on the first two phases which had been achieved in relation to the Sands Centre seating and the Sands Centre fitness extension.  He also provided a timetable for the achievement of phases 3-6.

The Report detailed the Member and Officer responsibilities in relation to the Contract and highlighted their roles in monitoring the Contract, including a monthly contract meeting between the Client and Contractor.  Members would have a significant role to play in the monitoring of the Contract and it was proposed that a quarterly report would be submitted to the Executive for information and action as appropriate, with it then being forwarded to this Committee for detailed Member monitoring.

Mr Beveridge then submitted Carlisle Leisure Limited’s Profit and Loss Account for April to July 2003 and advised that in future Monitoring Reports there would be further analytical information based on this Profit and Loss Account comparing it with the submission originally made by Carlisle Leisure Limited.

Members referred to the proposed Performance Indicator in relation to the percentage of residents satisfied with the service and suggested that this should be broken down into specific service areas in order that user satisfaction with the specific services could be monitored.

RESOLVED - That the Monitoring proposals outlined in Report CLC.61/03 be endorsed subject to the Performance Indicator on the percentage of residents satisfied with service being broken down into specific service areas.

COS.106/03
MINUTES OF HEALTH AND WELLBEING SCRUTINY COMMITTEES

The Minutes of the Health and Wellbeing Scrutiny Committees held on 14 July and 8 September 2003 were submitted.

RESOLVED – That the Minutes be noted.

COS.107/03
PERFORMANCE INDICATORS

RESOLVED – That due to the lack of time, the Performance Indicator Presentation by Dr Coleman and consideration of the Report on Performance Indicators for the first quarter of 2003/04 be deferred to the next meeting of the Committee.

COS.108/03
FUTURE MEETING ARRANGEMENTS

RESOLVED – That the Management Committee be informed that in future, if agendas appear to be particularly lengthy, arrangements should be made for the meeting to break for lunch and re-convene in the afternoon to allow full consideration and scrutiny of all matters by the Committee.

(The meeting ended at 1.30 pm)
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